

AUGUST 2026

Risks of Racing

Russian and Chinese Perceptions of Strategic Competition in the Euro-Atlantic Region

AUTHORS

Heather Williams
Joseph Rodgers
Nicholas Adamopoulos
Lachlan MacKenzie
Elena Tiedens

A Report of the CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues

CSIS | CENTER FOR STRATEGIC &
INTERNATIONAL STUDIES

AUGUST 2026

Risks of Racing:

Russian and Chinese Perceptions of Strategic Competition in the Euro-Atlantic Region

AUTHORS

Heather Williams

Joseph Rodgers

Nicholas Adamopoulos

Lachlan MacKenzie

Elena Tiedens

A Report of the CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues

© 2026 by the Center for Strategic and International Studies.

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS). CSIS does not take specific policy positions; accordingly, all views expressed herein should be understood to be solely those of the author(s).

Center for Strategic & International Studies
1616 Rhode Island Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20036
202-887-0200 | www.csis.org

ISBN 979-8-951834-02-7 (pb)
979-8-951834-03-4 (ebook)

Cover: abcvector, viktoria_ngm, and Peter Hermes Furian via AdobeStock/Leena Marte/CSIS

Acknowledgments

The Project on Nuclear Issues (PONI) is grateful to the participants of the study's two workshops, whose thoughtful comments provided the foundation for this report's analysis. A colleague who asked not to be named contributed substantially to the report's analysis and provided valuable feedback and guidance throughout the study. The authors would also like to thank the report's reviewers for their excellent feedback on an earlier draft. All remaining errors are the authors' own.

PONI would also like to thank the CSIS publications team, including Hunter Macdonald, as well as Katherine Stark, for their help with reviewing, editing, and formatting the report. Lastly, PONI would like to express gratitude to its partners for their continued support. This report was made possible with support from the UK Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office.

Contents

Introduction	1
The Policy Challenge	4
Russian and Chinese Reactions to Four Force Posture Scenarios	6
The Risks of Competition and Risk Reduction Options	18
Conclusion	22
About the Authors	24
About CSIS	26
Endnotes	27

Introduction

In the coming decade, the United States and its allies and partners are poised to lean in to deterrence and strategic competition in a way not seen since the Cold War. In June 2025, UK Prime Minister Keir Starmer revealed plans for the United Kingdom to join NATO's dual-capable aircraft mission with the purchase of a dozen F-35A aircraft, describing the move as “the biggest strengthening of our deterrence posture in a generation.”¹ Then, in March 2026, French President Emmanuel Macron announced the first expansion of the French nuclear force since 1992 and declared that France would use its arsenal for “forward deterrence” in support of European partners.² The United States continues to modernize its nuclear triad and has the option to increase its number of deployed strategic warheads following the expiration of New START in February 2026.³

These changes are not happening in a vacuum, but rather are in response to Russia's aggression in Ukraine, backed by its expanding nuclear arsenal, along with changes in the transatlantic alliance. But this new era of strategic competition comes with potential risks for the United States and its allies, which will depend in part on how Moscow and Beijing perceive and respond to enhanced allied deterrence. Would Russia view new U.S. investments in missile defense as more destabilizing than forward-deployed nuclear forces in Europe? What drives Chinese strategic investments—Xi Jinping's personal political agenda or U.S. deployments in the Indo-Pacific? And would additional U.S., British, French, or other European investments in nuclear or strategic conventional capabilities incentivize Russia and China to continue their qualitative and quantitative nuclear buildups, or might they settle into a new strategic balance?⁴

The project found that Russian and Chinese threat perceptions are relatively inelastic to changes in U.S. or UK force posture due to long-standing distrust, and that both adversaries are likely to continue expanding their strategic arsenals regardless of what additional capabilities the United States or United Kingdom do (or do not) deploy.

To address these and other questions, this project developed four potential U.S. and UK force postures for 2030, including a mix of new dual-capable theater-based capabilities and offensive and defensive systems. The study team convened workshops with regional experts to anticipate how Russian and Chinese leadership might respond to strategic competition and to identify which scenarios were more likely to increase risks to strategic stability, including misperception, escalation, and arms racing. This report defines strategic stability as the absence of incentives to use nuclear weapons first (crisis stability) or build up nuclear forces in an action-reaction cycle (arms race stability), while recognizing that the concept is perspective-dependent and capabilities that one state views as stabilizing may appear destabilizing to another.⁵

The project found that Russian and Chinese threat perceptions are relatively inelastic to changes in U.S. or UK force posture due to long-standing distrust, and that both adversaries are likely to continue expanding their strategic arsenals regardless of what additional capabilities the United States or United Kingdom do (or do not) deploy. Russia and China may further modify their forces depending on domestic factors and, potentially, based on when, where, and how the United States and its allies adjust their force postures. For example, any new deployments during a crisis may be perceived as more escalatory than during peacetime; additionally, any deployments closer to the NATO-Russia border may be seen as particularly provocative in Moscow. Both China and Russia, however, would likely be sensitive to developments in U.S. homeland missile defense given shared anxiety about second-strike survivability. While Russia's projected responses to the four scenarios used in this project tended to focus on building in redundancy and asymmetric responses, including in the space and bio domains, China's projected responses focused on new capabilities that Beijing may choose not to immediately reveal or deploy.

This report proceeds in three parts. The first section identifies the policy challenge facing U.S. and UK policymakers about how to compete and enhance deterrence without increasing risks of arms racing or escalation due to misperception. The second section identifies Russian and Chinese threat perceptions and decisionmaking drivers and identifies how these drivers might shape responses to the four scenarios for U.S. and UK strategic buildups. The final section concludes that in any of the four scenarios, Russia and China are likely to continue on their own qualitative and quantitative nuclear expansion pathways, but they will perceive certain capabilities and packages as more escalatory than others. The report concludes by offering options for future strategic risk reduction

initiatives, including geographic and time-bound limits, dialogues in the P5 process (involving the five permanent members of the UN Security Council—China, France, Russia, the United Kingdom, and the United States), and opportunities for European allies to balance their pursuit of enhanced deterrence with new arms control initiatives.

The Policy Challenge

How to Manage the Risks of Competition

In recent years, the United States and its European allies have realized that they may need to take additional steps to strengthen deterrence in the Euro-Atlantic region. For the United States, this is driven by the expansion of China's nuclear arsenal, which has presented the need to deter two nuclear adversaries simultaneously. For Europe, this is largely due to Russia's invasion of Ukraine and concerns about the enduring credibility of U.S. security guarantees. While France has been relatively consistent in investing in its nuclear enterprise, the United States and United Kingdom exercised nuclear restraint in the aftermath of the Cold War and allowed their nuclear enterprises to atrophy. There are signs this is starting to change: U.S. experts increasingly recommend modifications and expansions to the U.S. nuclear force in response to Russia's and China's modernization and expansion. The 2023 bipartisan Congressional Strategic Posture Commission, for example, concluded that "the current modernization program should be supplemented to ensure U.S. nuclear strategy remains effective in a two-nuclear-peer environment."⁶ The United Kingdom has also indicated that it may bolster its nuclear force, with the 2025 Strategic Defence Review calling for "sustained investment across the Defense Nuclear Enterprise" and the acquisition of 12 F-35As for participation in NATO's dual-capable aircraft (DCA) mission.⁷

A renewed emphasis on enhancing strategic deterrence, however, comes with both new and familiar challenges: How can the United States and United Kingdom invest in new strategic capabilities without prompting an arms race? What do historical Russian and Chinese threat perceptions indicate about how they will perceive future modifications to U.S. and UK nuclear force posture? Can leaders in Washington, London, and other European capitals pursue strategic risk reduction while simultaneously enhancing deterrence? Balancing the risks of competition while also pursuing

risk reduction will be familiar from the Cold War, but there are some new twists. Washington, in particular, must balance its deterrence signaling vis-à-vis two adversaries, rather than just one; similarly, it must balance assurance signaling to two sets of increasingly anxious allies. For Europe, the Russian threat is more acute than at any time since the end of the Cold War, with gray zone activities already targeting NATO members. And while concerns about U.S. credibility (could Boston be “traded” for Berlin?) are familiar, the U.S. shift to the Indo-Pacific and domestic political swings have created concerns that U.S. support for Europe is in decline.

The United States’ European allies will have an essential role to play in this new strategic balance. As Washington realigns its strategic focus with a greater emphasis on the Indo-Pacific, there is a new division of labor emerging in the Euro-Atlantic theater. European allies are increasingly stepping up to invest more in strategic conventional systems, such as long-range precision strike missiles; however, the United States continues to be the essential provider of extended nuclear deterrence. Under Secretary of War for Policy Elbridge Colby reiterated the United States’ commitment to “continue to provide the U.S. extended nuclear deterrent” in February 2026 at the NATO Defense Ministerial.⁸ Macron’s vision for a “European dimension” of the French nuclear deterrent notwithstanding, Europe cannot replace the credibility and capability Washington can provide.

The objective for the United States and its allies should be to balance the risks of an arms race with realistic deterrence requirements that account for Russia’s and China’s military buildups and geopolitical ambitions.

Enhancing deterrence through additional nuclear or conventional capabilities, however, could have destabilizing geopolitical and economic effects. Hans Kristensen, Matt Korda, Eliana Johns, and Mackenzie Knight-Boyle, for example, warn that the Strategic Posture Commission’s “embrace of a U.S. nuclear buildup ignores the consequences of a likely arms race with Russia and China.” They assess that “if the United States responds to the Chinese buildup by increasing *its* own deployed warheads and launchers, Russia would most likely respond by increasing its deployed warheads and launchers.”⁹ But policymakers should weigh these risks against the alternative risks of *not* competing and allowing U.S. and UK strategic arsenals to remain at the status quo in an increasingly tense security environment.

Indeed, China’s historic nuclear buildup—and Russia’s continued modernization and expansion of its strategic and nonstrategic nuclear forces—may limit the ability of the United States and its allies to deter simultaneous adversary aggression and to sufficiently assure allies. This risk is especially acute considering Russia’s and China’s increasingly aggressive behavior toward its neighbors that are part of U.S. alliances. The objective for the United States and its allies should be to balance the risks of an arms race with realistic deterrence requirements that account for Russia’s and China’s military buildups and geopolitical ambitions.

Russian and Chinese Reactions to Four Force Posture Scenarios

The likelihood of a new arms race or misperception depends not only on force posture decisions in Washington and London but also on the reactions of Moscow and Beijing, which will be shaped by both internal and external dynamics. Russia and China will interpret any U.S. or UK policy changes through the lens of existing and long-standing threat perceptions. These might include fears about second-strike survivability and broader concerns about U.S. hegemony, along with the role of U.S. allies in both regions. But Russia and China will also interpret force posture changes through the lens of domestic political dynamics, such as leadership preferences and influence from internal actors like the military or defense industrial base. The recent purges of Chinese military leadership, for example, suggest that authoritarian dynamics and internal power balances may be more fluid than Washington realizes.

Russia and China will also interpret force posture changes through the lens of domestic political dynamics, such as leadership preferences and influence from internal actors like the military or defense industrial base.

To assess how Russia and China would respond to increased competition and enhancing deterrence, this project identified four alternative 2030 U.S. and UK force postures. The scenarios cover a range of potential options, including new strategic nuclear, theater nuclear, and

conventional capabilities, both offensive and defensive. To design the scenarios, the study team compiled a list of two dozen supplemental capabilities that experts have recommended in open sources. The study team then hosted workshops with leading analysts on Russian and Chinese strategic thinking to anticipate how Moscow and Beijing would react to each scenario.

Russian Perceptions and Drivers

The Soviet experience and the immediate post-Cold War era still largely shape Russia's worldview. The Kremlin continues to see the West as a major threat and has a "sense of loss," according to one workshop participant, that drives Russia's desire to reclaim former Soviet states, including Ukraine and Georgia, as part of reclaiming great power status. This great power status is particularly important for Moscow because Putin and those close to him believe great powers have unique roles and rights, and they want Russia to reassert those rights rather than acquiesce to others. Nuclear weapons are a visible and foundational element of Russia's claim to great power status both as symbols of state power and tools for coercion.

Under New START, the Kremlin continued to modernize and diversify its arsenal with a range of new delivery systems. These included replacements for existing capabilities, like the Bulava submarine-launched ballistic missile (SLBM), silo-based and road-mobile Yars intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM), Sarmat heavy ICBM, Borei-class nuclear-powered ballistic missile submarine (SSBN), Tu-160M2 strategic bomber, and Kh-102 air-launched cruise missile. Russia has also fielded or is in the process of developing a variety of new nuclear capabilities, including the Kinzhal air-launched ballistic missile, 9M729 ground-launched cruise missile (GLCM), Tsirkon hypersonic cruise missile, and Oreshnik intermediate-range ballistic missile (IRBM), some of which were used in their conventional capacities in Ukraine. Russia maintains an arsenal of between 1,000 and 2,000 nuclear warheads for use on nonstrategic delivery systems that are embedded throughout Russian air, naval, and ground forces.¹⁰ In addition to its deployed force, Russia holds an additional 2,500 warheads in reserve, which it could quickly upload on existing platforms, should it choose to do so.

Russia's modernization effort aims to overcome U.S. ballistic missile defenses with a range of novel delivery systems, including the Avangard hypersonic boost glide vehicle, Burevestnik nuclear-powered cruise missile, and Poseidon intercontinental range submersible drone. Kremlin officials consistently frame these systems as a response to the U.S. withdrawal from the Anti-Ballistic Missile (ABM) Treaty in 2002 and subsequent efforts to build homeland missile defenses, along with advanced conventional weapons.¹¹

Russia's official nuclear doctrine since the end of the Cold War has gradually expanded the role of nuclear weapons. In the early 1990s, Russia abandoned the no-first-use policy it inherited from the Soviet Union to compensate for weakened conventional forces. In more recent years, the Kremlin has further lowered its nuclear threshold: Russia's 2024 nuclear doctrine threatens nuclear use in response to conventional attacks that create a "critical threat" to Russian sovereignty or territorial integrity.¹² Russia's concerns about second-strike survivability persist to this day. The Kremlin has long worried about the counterforce threat posed by a combination of U.S. nuclear forces, missile defenses, and conventional precision strike systems.¹³ In 2000, for example, then-Russian Defense

Minister Igor Sergeyev asserted that prospective U.S. homeland missile defenses would undermine Russia's deterrent, saying, "We do not see any [real] motives for the deployment of this national ABM [anti-ballistic missile] system other than the striving of the USA to acquire strategic domination in the world."¹⁴ Similarly, then-Director of Security and Disarmament at Russia's Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MFA) Anatoly Antonov declared in 2007 that the U.S. prompt conventional strike concept, "when combined with global missile defense, becomes a means of seeking to dominate the world politically and strategically."¹⁵

Russia's view of the U.S. threat, however, is a point of debate. One workshop participant indicated that Russia perceives its nuclear forces to be superior to those of the United States and that Russian political leadership is unconcerned about Golden Dome and second-strike survivability.¹⁶ This view contrasts with reactions from other Russian experts and officials, as well as the Kremlin's tendency to inflate the threat from U.S. buildups. In the 1980s, for example, the Kremlin interpreted U.S. missile deployments to Europe, the Strategic Defense Initiative (SDI), nuclear modernization, and President Ronald Reagan's rhetoric as evidence that the United States was preparing to launch a first strike.¹⁷ In the current environment, the Kremlin's rhetoric suggests that it views Golden Dome as an escalation of the counterforce threat posed by U.S. homeland missile defenses. A joint Russian-Chinese statement on strategic stability, for example, asserted that Golden Dome "can be employed for the purposes of delivering . . . a first strike."¹⁸

The Kremlin's view of Europe is also a matter of debate. One workshop participant disputed the notion that Russia views itself as conventionally inferior to NATO and asserted that the war in Ukraine has highlighted the vulnerabilities of Western military technology.¹⁹ Another participant noted that Russia has traditionally viewed Europe as a "parking lot" for U.S. forces, but the war in Ukraine may shift the Kremlin's perceptions of Europe's power in NATO.²⁰ While the Kremlin strongly criticized recent shifts in French nuclear doctrine and posture, Russia typically describes the U.S., UK, and French nuclear forces as a unified threat, often referring to the UK and French nuclear forces as components of NATO's "combined strike potential."²¹ The Kremlin is also highly critical of NATO's nuclear sharing mission and has repeatedly warned that it will respond to the deployment of U.S. weapons to countries on its borders, including Poland and Finland.²²

But domestic factors—including the desire for prestige and industry influence—will also influence Russian reactions to any changes in U.S. or UK nuclear force postures. Given Russia's ongoing economic struggles, the prioritization of the immediate demands of the war in Ukraine, a shrinking population, and an underperforming conventional military, nuclear weapons are one of the few realms where Russia remains a global leader. Maintaining rough strategic parity with the United States as a sign of status has thus been a long-standing priority for the Kremlin.²³ A broader nationalist narrative, in which nuclear weapons symbolize Russian patriotism and statehood, reinforces this status concern.²⁴ As a result, the Kremlin may react to U.S. and allied force posture shifts not only as military threats but as challenges to Russia's status and identity.

Russia's defense industry has significant influence in defense acquisition decisions. As of 2025, the defense industry employed more than 4.5 million people—a population that depends on the Kremlin for employment and therefore generally supports the regime.²⁵ Due to inefficiency,

however, many of Russia's largest defense companies operate at a loss.²⁶ As a result, the Kremlin will often award contracts to bail out struggling factories rather than to fill capability gaps.²⁷ This dynamic may have impacted the Kremlin's decision to develop the Sarmat ICBM. In the early 2000s, the Moscow Institute of Thermal Technology and the Votkinsk Machine Building Plant—which design and produce solid-fueled missiles like the Yars ICBM, Topol-M ICBM, and Bulava SLBM—dominated Russia's modernization efforts.²⁸ As a result, Makeyev—the only design bureau in Russia that produces liquid-fueled missiles—likely had little other business. A desire to support Makeyev's workforce and maintain its production capability may have influenced the decision to develop Sarmat as a liquid-fueled missile.²⁹

While Russia has accelerated its production of conventional and dual-capable systems for the war in Ukraine, it has not boosted the production of strategic systems and has few resources to spare for a strategic arms race.³⁰ As a result, while Russia can quickly expand its deployed force by uploading warheads onto ICBMs and SLBMs, it likely has only limited capacity to produce additional delivery systems. Further, several of Russia's modernization programs are lagging behind schedule. Russia originally scheduled the Sarmat ICBM, for example, to enter service in 2018, but the program has faced repeated delays and test failures, and as of June 2026 Russia still has not deployed it.³¹ Nonetheless, the continued development of systems like Burevestnik, Oreshnik, and Poseidon during the war in Ukraine illustrates the priority that the Kremlin places on nuclear modernization.

Chinese Perceptions and Drivers

Like Russia, China perceives the United States as the principal threat that could both hinder its regional ambitions and undermine strategic stability. China sees a significant continuity in U.S. nuclear policy, driven by a pursuit of “absolute security” and nuclear hegemony. U.S. counterforce and damage limitation capabilities have long been a focus of Chinese strategic thinking. Chinese analysts have consistently expressed concern about China's retaliatory capability in the face of U.S. modernization. Chinese threat perceptions are most acute over Taiwan, and Beijing will likely assess any adversary's modernization based on its impact on a Taiwan contingency, regardless of the program's actual intentions. China sees the United States as the main threat and the only country capable of blocking reunification. The threat goes beyond the military realm and includes U.S. efforts to suppress China's growth through sanctions and export controls. One workshop participant summarized China's strategy as “resist or confront the U.S., hug Russia, and divide Europe.”

While Chinese analysts are worried about how planned U.S. modernization might affect the military balance, they are just as, if not more, concerned about the political message the United States may be attempting to send. One workshop participant, for instance, noted that Chinese analysts understand U.S. deterrence less through the lens of specific capabilities and more through political signaling, including U.S. rhetoric about extended deterrence in the Indo-Pacific.³² Chinese analysts are additionally concerned that damage limitation capabilities, especially space-based ones, can erode China's secure second-strike capability. Combined with developments in AI, analysts worry that the United States could achieve real-time tracking of China's nuclear assets and have a high

probability of intercepting a strike against the United States.³³ Against this backdrop, China views U.S. attempts to open arms control talks as merely a way to preserve its advantage over China.³⁴

China has rapidly expanded its ballistic missile force, deploying over 400 new ICBMs, while also continually modernizing its Jin-class SSBN and fielding new, longer-range JL-3 SLBMs.³⁵ China has similarly modernized its bomber force, deploying a nuclear-capable variant of its H-6 strategic bomber, along with a new air-launched ballistic missile (ALBM).³⁶ China's modernization of strategic and nonstrategic forces has also included a significant increase in IRBMs, from 34 to 250 missiles between 2020 and 2025.³⁷ In that same time period, China approximately doubled its warhead stockpile from 300 to 600. In 2024, the then-Department of Defense projected that China would reach over 1,000 warheads by 2030.³⁸ At the 2026 Non-Proliferation Treaty Review (NPT) Conference, China described its modernization program as an effort to “deter other countries from using or threatening to use nuclear weapons against China . . . in a changing security environment.”³⁹

China's nuclear posture has largely been defined by opacity, resulting in a diversity of views and speculation about its doctrine. One scholarly view is that China maintains a policy of first-strike uncertainty whereby it seeks to create doubt about an adversary's ability to conduct a disarming first strike.⁴⁰ China's recent nuclear buildup has undermined this interpretation, however, and scholars increasingly interpret China's strategy as one of assured retaliation.⁴¹ More recently, investments in early-warning systems and on-alert missile launch systems indicate that China may be moving toward a launch on warning (LOW) posture.⁴² Nonetheless, the prevailing scholarly view is that China currently maintains an assured retaliation strategy and has not yet adopted a LOW posture.

There is also a debate over the drivers of China's nuclear buildup, with four groups of explanations that are not mutually exclusive.⁴³ First, China may be motivated by concerns about second-strike capability.⁴⁴ Second and relatedly, China may be seeking to expand its freedom of action by building a “nuclear shield” to enable more aggressive behavior toward U.S. allies. Third, China's buildup could be motivated by status concerns. As a rising power that has historically been concerned with bolstering its global image, China may be using nuclear weapons to symbolize its global power status and to force the United States to recognize it as a peer competitor.⁴⁵ Fourth and finally, domestic politics, including interservice rivalry and political infighting, may shape modernization efforts.

Consistent with the second explanation, workshop participants observed that China is “asking more” of its nuclear arsenal, hoping not only to deter nuclear coercion, but also to enable more aggressive behavior and deter U.S. intervention in Taiwan.⁴⁶ China's expanding investment in nonstrategic systems, including two IRBMs and an ALBM, aligns with this objective. China may be seeking an in-theater nuclear advantage in the Indo-Pacific, while the United States has largely focused on strategic capabilities in recent decades. In evaluating the closing gap in capabilities, analysts have particularly focused on China's improved capabilities in hypersonic glide vehicles.

Of course, China's nuclear posture and its potential drivers are also shaped by what Chinese analysts identify as drivers of U.S. nuclear modernization. Chinese analysts see a large degree of continuity in U.S. nuclear policy, arguing that the United States was never willing to accept mutual vulnerability with China and seeks to pursue "absolute security"—a security advantage without regard to the concerns of others, of which, they suggest, Golden Dome is just the latest symptom.⁴⁷ They attribute the United States' continued pursuit of absolute security to its declining structural position, in which the closing power gap between China and the United States—and the former's improving missile capabilities—exerts structural pressure spurring U.S. modernization.⁴⁸ From this Chinese perspective, there is a large degree of continuity in U.S. policy across administrations—for instance, analysts observe that the Trump and Biden administrations continued nuclear programs that the Obama administration funded, such as the Columbia-class SSBN, Sentinel ICBM, B-21, F-35, modernized B-52, and Long-Range Standoff Weapon (LRSO).⁴⁹

Notably, Chinese analysts observe that China's improved capabilities in hypersonic glide vehicles—an area where it might have a "slight advantage"—could be driving the United States to pursue more advanced damage limitation capabilities.⁵⁰ Additionally, they perceive U.S. modernization as helping to revitalize the U.S. industrial base, and lobbying from defense contractors, to include both the traditional "primes" and newer entrants such as Starlink and SpaceX, as another key influence.⁵¹ Finally, China views U.S. modernization, particularly missile defense, as a tool for U.S. alliance management and maintaining the credibility of U.S. extended deterrence.⁵²

In addition to long-standing threat perceptions of the United States, China will also interpret force posture changes through the lens of domestic factors, particularly concerns about regime security and an internal distrust of foreign influence. Chinese analysts widely share these perspectives, suggesting they will likely persist beyond the current Chinese leadership. A mixture of status concerns and technological drive also means that China could pursue new technologies in response to U.S. developments without deploying them, as China did in response to SDI. Interservice rivalries and corruption opportunities could have motivated China's choice to procure silo-based missiles. For example, silo construction aligns with domestic priorities such as civil-military fusion, which could be helpful in interservice debates over who "owns" the buildup. In addition to bureaucratic bargaining, elite politics can shape which groups have input into China's nuclear posture. Workshop participants noted that while authority for nuclear use will remain highly centralized under the Central Military Commission (CMC) (if not solely with Xi), decisions on force structure and posture involve a variety of groups, including the national labs and the broader, nonnuclear defense community.

Russian and Chinese Responses to Four Scenarios of U.S. and UK Force Postures in an Era of Strategic Competition

The following section outlines the four alternative future scenarios for U.S. and UK force posture, describes Russian and Chinese perceptions of each scenario, and assesses how they might respond.

Table 1: Alternative Futures for U.S. and UK Strategic Forces

Scenario 1: Program of Record	Scenario 2: Two-Theater Conventional Balancing
United States <i>Nuclear</i> • 100 B-21s • LRSO with initial operational capability (IOC) in 2030 • B-2 Life Extension Program • 12 Columbia-class SSBNs • SLCM-N with IOC in 2035 • Sentinel ICBM with IOC in 2033 <i>Conventional</i> • Precision Strike Missile (PrSM) • Long-Range Hypersonic Weapon (LRHW) • Intermediate-Range Conventional Prompt Strike (IRCPS) • Hypersonic Attack Cruise Missile (HACM) <i>Defensive</i> • Next Gen OPIR • Glide-phase interceptors • Next Generation Interceptor United Kingdom • 12 F-35As and DCA mission	United States <i>Nuclear</i> • SLCM-N with IOC in 2030 • Hypersonic-N (sea-launched) • Hypersonic-N (ground-launched) <i>Conventional</i> • Increased PrSM procurement • Hypersonic Attack Cruise Missile (HACM) • Long-Range Anti-Ship Missile (LRASM)/ Joint Air-to-Surface Standoff Missile-Extended Range (JASSM-ER) <i>Defensive</i> • Next Gen OPIR • Glide-phase interceptors • Space-based interceptors • Accelerated/expanded Next Generation Interceptors • Expanded Patriot/THAAD procurement • Additional Golden Dome layers (including nuclear-armed interceptors) United Kingdom • 12 F-35As and DCA mission • Conventional short-range ballistic missile (Nightfall) • SPEAR 3 F-35 integration

Scenario 3: Nuclear Double Down	Scenario 4: Full Scope Buildup
United States <i>Nuclear</i> • Long-Range Anti-Ship Missile – Nuclear (LRASM-N) • 145 B-21s • LRSO with IOC in 2028 • 16 Columbia-class SSBNs • SLCM-N with IOC in 2030 • Hypersonic-N (sea-launched) • Prompt HDBT • Hypersonic-N (ground-launched) • GLCM • 100 Road-mobile ICBM with IOC in 2032 <i>Conventional</i> • Long-Range Hypersonic Weapon (LRHW) • Intermediate-Range Conventional Prompt Strike (IRCPS) <i>Defensive</i> • Next Gen OPIR • Glide-phase interceptors • Next Generation Interceptor United Kingdom • 12 F-35As • Sovereign air-launched standoff weapon	United States <i>Nuclear</i> • 145 B-21s • LRSO with IOC in 2028 • 16 Columbia-class SSBNs • SLCM-N with IOC in 2030 • GLCM <i>Conventional</i> • Increased PrSM procurement • Long-Range Hypersonic Weapon (LRHW) • Intermediate-Range Conventional Prompt Strike (IRCPS) • Long-Range Anti-Ship Missile – Extended Range (LRASM-ER) <i>Defensive</i> • Next Gen OPIR • Next Generation Interceptor • Glide-phase interceptors United Kingdom • 12 F-35As • Sovereign air-launched standoff weapon • Procurement of fifth Dreadnought SSBN

Scenario 1: Program of Record

The first scenario centers on existing U.S. and UK modernization plans and serves as a baseline for the other three scenarios. In this scenario, the United States proceeds with plans to acquire 100 B-21 bombers, develop the LRSO with initial operational capability (IOC) in 2030, acquire the Columbia-class submarine, acquire a nuclear-armed sea-launched cruise missile (SLCM-N) with IOC in 2035, and acquire the Sentinel ICBM with IOC in 2033. On the conventional side, the United States deploys the Precision Strike Missile (PrSM) short-range ballistic missile; the ground-launched,

medium-range Long-Range Hypersonic Weapon (LRHW); the sea-launched Intermediate-Range Conventional Prompt Strike System (IRCPS), and the air-launched, medium-range Hypersonic Attack Cruise Missile (HACM). For missile defense, the United States fields the Next Generation Interceptor to replace its fleet of Ground-Based Interceptors, as well as glide-phase interceptors on Aegis destroyers. The United Kingdom proceeds with plans to acquire four Dreadnought-class SSBNs, expand its nuclear stockpile to 260 warheads, and acquire 12 F-35As for participation in NATO's DCA mission.

While Russia understands that the program of record does not entail an expansion of the U.S. strategic force, workshop participants concluded that Russia may nonetheless continue to invest in its nuclear forces. Although Russia does not perceive the current U.S. nuclear modernization effort as an immediate threat, deep-seated distrust within the Kremlin means that Russia still perceives the United States as the most significant threat to the country. The accession of Sweden and Finland to NATO amplifies Russia's threat perception given its long-held view that NATO represents an extension of U.S. hegemony. Given the Kremlin's strategic outlook and deep skepticism of U.S. intentions, participants suggested that Russia may continue its current nuclear strategy, including by developing the novel delivery systems that Putin announced in 2018 until they are operational.

Workshop participants indicated that like Russia, China will likely continue its nuclear buildup in the near term even if the United States does not expand its nuclear arsenal beyond the current program of record. China views U.S. modernization as the product of multiple factors, including the pursuit of absolute security, China's evolving missile capabilities, and U.S. defense industry interests. The program of record may have contributed to China's decision to expand its nuclear forces, but that decision dates to 2018 or 2019.⁵³ It is therefore unlikely that the program will trigger new Chinese reactions, or that U.S. restraint will impact China's trajectory in the near term. Like Putin, Xi harbors a deep skepticism about the United States and believes that leaders in Washington will continue to seek absolute security and refuse to acknowledge its waning status as a global power—potentially compensating with military capabilities and aggression. Accordingly, China will likely continue to invest in its nuclear arsenal as a hedge in this scenario.

Scenario 2: Two-Theater Conventional Balancing

The second scenario features a modest diversification of the U.S. nuclear force and a buildup of conventional capabilities for the Indo-Pacific beyond the current program of record, paired with an expansion of UK precision strike systems for the defense of Europe. The United States expedites the acquisition of SLCM-N in this scenario to achieve IOC by 2030 and begins to develop an intermediate-range, sea-launched, nuclear-armed hypersonic boost glide vehicle. On the conventional side, it expands production for the PrSM and develops an extended-range variant of the Long-Range Anti-Ship Missile (LRASM) and the Joint Air-to-Surface Standoff Missile (JASSM). Crucially, this scenario involves a significant expansion of U.S. missile defenses in the form of space-based interceptors, a greater number of Next Generation Interceptors, nuclear-armed interceptors, and expanded production of THAAD and Patriot systems by the early 2030s.

The United Kingdom develops a new conventionally armed short-range ballistic missile and a conventional air-launched cruise missile, to be carried on the F-35.

Workshop participants indicated that Russia would view this buildup as a significant threat, especially given the expansion of U.S. missile defenses. Participants agreed that Russia would likely respond to U.S. and UK nuclear and conventional enhancements by deploying additional dual-capable missiles and investing in space capabilities.⁵⁴ Further, the U.S. expansion of Golden Dome in this scenario would significantly amplify Russian threat perception. Since the Cold War, Russia has worried that U.S. missile defense would embolden the United States to pursue a disarming first strike. Trump's Golden Dome proposal has reignited these fears. Indeed, Putin framed Russia's 2018 novel capabilities as a "response to the unilateral withdrawal of the United States of America from the Anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty and the practical deployment of missile defense systems both in the US and beyond their national borders."⁵⁵ As such, further U.S. investments in missile defense would likely compel Russia to procure more of its nuclear-powered cruise missile, Burevestnik, and its underwater nuclear drone, Poseidon, both specifically intended to counter this threat. Another expert indicated that Russia could respond to U.S. homeland missile defense by uploading warheads onto ICBMs and SLBMs.⁵⁶

Participants suggested that China's reaction to this scenario would also likely focus on U.S. missile defense capabilities. Given Chinese analysts' criticisms of Golden Dome as evidence of the United States' pursuit of absolute security, China would likely view the expansion of U.S. missile defenses as validating concerns that the United States is moving toward a first-strike capability. Chinese leaders could also interpret new U.S. nonstrategic capabilities as preparations for nuclear warfighting, reinforcing the view that the United States seeks more options to deny China the ability to prevail in a Taiwan contingency.⁵⁷ China's response would likely focus on complicating U.S. targeting and penetrating U.S. missile defenses. This could include accelerated investment in counterspace capabilities and novel delivery systems—including hypersonic and fractional orbital bombardment systems. China might also choose to further expand its ICBM or SSBN forces to enhance survivability and continue efforts to develop strategic missile defenses. Finally, workshop participants noted that China might develop new systems and technologies to counter missile defenses without deploying them.⁵⁸

Scenario 3: Nuclear Double Down

The third scenario features significant expansions of U.S. and UK nuclear forces. The United States develops a range of new nuclear delivery systems, including a nuclear-armed variant of the LRASM; a ground- and sea-launched, intermediate-range, hypersonic boost glide vehicle; a prompt strike capability against hardened and deeply buried targets; and a GLCM. The United States also accelerates the development timelines for the LRSM and SLCM-N, which achieve IOC in 2028 and 2030, respectively. Finally, the United States procures 45 additional B-21s (for 145 total), announces plans to procure 4 additional Columbia-class SSBNs (for 16 total), and acquires 100 road-mobile Sentinel missiles that will achieve IOC in 2032. The United Kingdom is acquiring an additional 12

F-35s by 2033 for participation in NATO's DCA mission and is developing a new, nuclear-armed, air-launched standoff capability for deployment on its F-35s.

Given Russia's long-standing concerns about second-strike survivability, the Kremlin would likely respond to this scenario with further investments in its strategic forces. Russia already has a significant advantage in theater nuclear forces, and experts emphasized that Russia believes it can address any future strategic imbalances by expanding its force or by fielding asymmetric countermeasures. Although participants disagreed about the significance of UK and European capabilities in Russia's threat perception, experts indicated that an independent UK standoff capability could cause concern in the Kremlin.⁵⁹ Beyond investments in offensive strategic capabilities, workshop participants assessed that Russia's response would focus on asymmetric capabilities to prevent a disarming first strike. This could include strengthening cooperation with China on early-warning systems and reinvesting in the Perimeter system. Participants suggested that since Russia has shown itself willing to pursue pre-delegation, it could do so more systematically if the United States expands its arsenal.⁶⁰ Experts indicated that Russia might also seek to exploit Western dependence on space infrastructure through developing and accelerating programs like its reported plans for a space-based nuclear anti-satellite weapon.⁶¹ Russia, though, might be less concerned about U.S. space-based assets since the scenario does not include a comprehensive expansion of U.S. missile defense.

Unlike Russia, China perceives itself as lagging behind the United States in both theater and strategic nuclear forces and could seek to compete with any expansion of U.S. nonstrategic capabilities. Chinese leaders would likely interpret new U.S. capabilities through the lens of a Taiwan contingency, and additional U.S. nonstrategic capabilities may exacerbate existing concerns about the U.S. threshold for nuclear use. Workshop participants assessed that while China does not have a force or doctrine that supports nuclear warfighting, the deployment of additional U.S. capabilities in the Indo-Pacific could prompt China to further increase its reliance on theater nuclear systems.⁶² This could entail the deployment of additional DF-26 dual-capable IRBMs or new hypersonic delivery systems. At the strategic level, the expansion of the U.S. force could lead China to invest in strategic missile defenses or to further expand its own strategic nuclear force. Finally, according to one interpretation of China's no-first-use policy, China could make nuclear threats—without following through on them—to generate a bargaining advantage, which may be appealing for Beijing in a crisis under this scenario.⁶³

Scenario 4: Full Scope Buildup

The fourth scenario centers on a large-scale expansion of U.S. and UK nuclear and conventional capabilities. The United States procures 45 additional B-21s (for 145 total), announces plans to procure 4 additional Columbia-class SSBNs (for 16 total), and adds nuclear capability to its GLCM. As in scenario three, the United States accelerates the timelines for the LRSO and SLCM-N, which achieve IOC in 2028 and 2030, respectively. On the conventional side, the United States expands its production of the PrSM and develops an extended-range variant of the LRASM. The United Kingdom acquires an additional 12 F-35s (for 24 total) for participation in NATO's DCA mission and develops

a new, nuclear-armed, air-launched standoff capability for deployment on its F-35s. The United Kingdom further acquires an additional Dreadnought SSBN (for five total).

The Kremlin would likely view the buildup of strategic nuclear capabilities in scenario three as more escalatory than the smaller scale nuclear buildup—paired with a conventional buildup—in this scenario. Although new U.S. conventional short- and intermediate-range capabilities would be most useful in the Indo-Pacific, workshop participants noted that assurances about the intended purpose of new U.S. capabilities would be unlikely to change Russia’s perception, given its deep-rooted distrust of the United States and the U.S. ability to swing conventional forces from one theater to another.⁶⁴ Russia could also view the United Kingdom’s buildup as a threat. On the other hand, workshop participants noted that the scenario did not include some of the nuclear capabilities included in scenario three, such as a mobile ICBM or a nuclear hypersonic missile, and, importantly, did not include expanded missile defense capabilities.⁶⁵ Internal factors would likely influence the form and scale of Russia’s response in this scenario, with workshop participants considering options like pre-delegation and other asymmetric responses.⁶⁶

Given its focus on the risk of a conflict over Taiwan, China would likely view both the conventional and nuclear capabilities in this scenario as threatening. Chinese leaders may interpret an expansion of both U.S. nuclear and conventional capabilities as confirmation that the United States is committed to containing China. As in scenario three, the diversification of the U.S. nuclear force could prompt China to reassess its theater posture, while the expansion of the U.S. strategic conventional force could prompt Chinese investment in additional ICBMs, SSBNs, and theater missile defenses to bolster second-strike survivability. Although workshop participants assessed that China seeks to avoid an arms race, they explained that Chinese experts view a limited buildup as an opportunity to impose costs on the United States.⁶⁷ A large-scale expansion and diversification of the U.S. force could provide an important justification within the domestic Chinese political ecosystem for further modifying and expanding Chinese force posture.

Russian and Chinese perceptions and reactions are relatively constant across all four scenarios. This informs the study’s finding that Russia and China will likely continue on their current courses regardless of what the United States and United Kingdom do. It also reflects the uncertainty inherent in predicting adversary behavior and the difficulty of assessing the impact of internal factors on adversary decisionmaking. Despite these challenges, the workshops illustrate that the nature of Russian and Chinese reactions may vary depending on the specific capabilities that the United States and United Kingdom field. The following section draws out the main trends across the four scenarios and identifies opportunities for risk reduction that could mitigate risks of the most destabilizing responses.

The Risks of Competition and Risk Reduction Options

This study finds that because Russia and China are deeply distrustful of the United States and have internal and ideological factors driving their nuclear modernization efforts, they are likely to continue to modernize and potentially expand their arsenals even if the United States and the United Kingdom exercise nuclear restraint. *How* they modernize and expand, however, may be subject to change depending on which capabilities the United States and United Kingdom choose to field.

Russia's revisionist orientation and its deep cynicism about U.S. motivations will likely shape the Kremlin's reaction to any future buildup. In addition to the Kremlin's worst-case strategic thinking, narrower concerns about the balance of conventional forces and a perceived need for enhanced coercive leverage over Europe may influence future force posture decisions. Russia's response to U.S. and UK force posture changes will depend not only on the wider context, but also specifically on *when* and *where* these changes happen as basing and location will be especially influential.

Beijing sees the United States as a declining power focused on preventing China's rise, especially its unification with Taiwan. China is particularly concerned about technological advances in any U.S. or UK force posture changes, such as space-based assets or theater-based capabilities with potential applications in a Taiwan contingency. Chinese leaders may respond by deploying additional strategic or regional nuclear capabilities. As in the past, however, China could also develop a range of technological responses without deploying them.

This report has three main findings. First, both Russia and China are likely to continue modernizing and expanding their nuclear forces in the near term regardless of what the United States and United Kingdom do. Russian and Chinese modernization efforts began in part as responses to U.S. and allied behavior, including investments in homeland missile defense and conventional strike capabilities. Internal drivers, however—including industry interests and domestic politics—play significant roles in shaping adversary force posture. Neither country has articulated a clear end point to its current modernization efforts. Since Russia’s and China’s decisionmaking is the product of both internal and external factors, the United States and its allies have limited ability to influence Russian and Chinese force posture. Further, U.S. and allied leaders may struggle to predict how Russia and China will respond to any given force posture shift. U.S. and allied reassurances will likely have little impact on Russian and Chinese threat perception and decisionmaking.

Both Russia and China would be very sensitive to the further development of homeland missile defense systems, including Golden Dome, given their deeply rooted opposition to U.S. missile defense and concerns about second-strike capabilities.

This does not mean that Moscow and Beijing will respond uniformly to all force posture changes; rather, they are likely to tailor their ongoing modernization efforts to the specific capabilities the United States and United Kingdom pursue. Given the priority the Kremlin places on maintaining parity with the United States (and its view that the United States and United Kingdom constitute a unified threat), Moscow may attempt to match any expansion of U.S. or UK strategic nuclear capabilities. China would be more likely to respond to additional U.S. nonstrategic nuclear systems, since Beijing tends to view U.S. capabilities through the lens of a potential conflict over Taiwan. For its part, Russia already fields approximately 1,000–2,000 warheads on nonstrategic delivery systems and may feel less pressure to match additional nonstrategic deployments by the United States and its allies.⁶⁸ Both Russia and China would be very sensitive to the further development of homeland missile defense systems, including Golden Dome, given their deeply rooted opposition to U.S. missile defense and concerns about second-strike capabilities.

The second main finding is that while both Russia and China have historically seen the United Kingdom and other European allies as secondary players doing Washington’s bidding, Russia increasingly sees them as independent actors of growing strategic concern. Putin has sought to contest what he views as NATO encroachment on Russia’s “spheres of privileged interest” and has used this grievance to justify aggression in Eastern Europe and the Caucasus, including the war in Ukraine.⁶⁹ In line with this objective, Russia maintains a large arsenal of nonstrategic nuclear systems for potential use in a conflict with NATO. The Kremlin has further diversified its force since 2010 by adding new nonstrategic delivery systems, including the Kinzhal ALBM, the 9M729 GLCM, and the Oreshnik IRBM. It is possible that recent European efforts to enhance deterrence

will further spur Russia's threat perception, with Russian spokesperson Maria Zakharova describing France's "forward deterrence" posture as "extremely destabilizing" and as a threat that "could be used in a coordinated manner against our country."⁷⁰

The United Kingdom and its European allies could consider how the development and deployment of new nuclear and conventional capabilities could signal European interests to Russia, beyond the auspices of NATO. In addition to modifications to the British and French nuclear arsenals, European states could expand their independent conventional long-range strike capabilities, including through the European Long-Range Strike Approach (ELSA). Although it is possible that Russia would respond to these developments with its own increases in nonstrategic, strategic, or asymmetric weapons systems, not competing also comes with risks, especially given that Russia may continue its nuclear buildup no matter what the United States and its allies do.

Third, these findings point to opportunities for risk reduction and arms control to allay specific escalation concerns from Moscow and Beijing, and to account for the increasing influence of European allies on strategic stability. Enhancing deterrence and pursuing arms control are not mutually exclusive. Russia's and China's continued distrust of Washington suggests that traditional arms control mechanisms may be of limited value in the current environment, particularly if all of the P5 countries are simultaneously enhancing deterrence and expanding their nuclear forces, albeit in different ways and at different scale.

This report's findings point to specific areas of concern for escalation, particularly around where and when the United States and United Kingdom deploy new capabilities and the potential responses from Moscow and Beijing. To address this concern, new arms control and risk reduction efforts might focus on geographic limits to nuclear deployments, such as those established under the Conventional Armed Forces in Europe Treaty, which had concentric and flank zones limiting deployments of tanks, troops, and other conventional capabilities. A nuclear version of this might limit the number of nonstrategic delivery systems within a designated geographic region of the NATO-Russia boundary, not to include naval aircraft, as long as it did not interfere with the NATO nuclear sharing mission.

Another approach to arms control and risk reduction would be to focus on when systems are deployed. An option for risk reduction in this area would be a revival of the Incidents at Sea Agreement, which included a notification mechanism for projected exercises that would hamper navigation.⁷¹ In a modified version of this, the P5 could agree to establish a new "emergency session" mechanism, whereby any member could call for a discussion about a new deployment by another member. This would fall under the P5's ongoing work on transparency of doctrines and risk reduction. It would also leverage existing relationships within the P5 process, rather than require the establishment of new hotline agreements.

Increased transparency could also reduce risks of misperception leading to escalation. The 2026 NPT Review Conference failed to reach consensus on a final document, but the last draft called on the P5 to participate in interactive reporting sessions at the next review conference. Additionally, some P5 members have suggested using the P5 process as a new forum for strategic

stability dialogues. This option would help reduce the risks of misperception and escalation and could contribute to the strengthening of the NPT review process while also demonstrating commitment to Article VI.

Perhaps the biggest challenge for the United Kingdom and other European states will be balancing risk reduction with the need to avoid numerical or qualitative constraints on force postures that could undermine deterrence.

While these options may seem modest, they nonetheless come with challenges, particularly for European allies. Perhaps the biggest challenge for the United Kingdom and other European states will be balancing risk reduction with the need to avoid numerical or qualitative constraints on force postures that could undermine deterrence. London has long been a champion of risk reduction and transparency-building measures; for example, the United Kingdom founded the P5 process and the UK-Norway Initiative on disarmament verification.⁷² In the current environment, however, the United Kingdom's top priority is strengthening deterrence. Two of the three external reviewers of the 2025 Strategic Defence Review, George Robertson and Fiona Hill, have called for a greater sense of urgency in implementing the review's recommendations to increase defense readiness, enhance deterrence, and inspire innovation in the defense industry.⁷³

Many European states are prioritizing investments in long-range precision strike missiles, such as the German-Norwegian 3SM Tyrfinn supersonic cruise missile and France's planned ground-launched Land Cruise Missile.⁷⁴ If European actors, such as the United Kingdom, open the door to strategic stability or arms control dialogues with Russia, however, Moscow may insist on limits on these and other capabilities, which could in turn undermine European deterrence. Navigating this balance of leading on risk reduction while enhancing deterrence, therefore, will require tailoring specific agreements to the new strategic equation and evolving beyond past risk reduction models or agreements.

Conclusion

The United States and its allies find themselves in an increasingly unstable security environment defined by competition with nuclear-armed great power adversaries. While the United States and the United Kingdom exercised nuclear restraint and a measure of unilateral disarmament in the decades following the Cold War, Russia and China diversified and expanded their nuclear forces to counter the United States' perceived pursuit of hegemony and absolute security. This study's findings suggest that Russia and China will continue to view the United States and NATO with skepticism, disputing an understanding that further U.S. and British restraint could encourage adversaries to adopt a similar strategy.

This report, however, has highlighted important factors motivating nuclear buildups beyond threat perception, including internal political dynamics and the roles of distinct capabilities, like homeland missile defense. While the United States and its allies cannot readily exert their influence on the internal workings of bureaucracies and industries within Russia and China, this research highlights specific capabilities that Russia and China may view as more destabilizing. Both Russia and China would likely find U.S. homeland missile defense as extremely destabilizing and may respond to this and other strategic buildups with, in Russia's case, nuclear and asymmetric systems, and in China's case, nuclear and nonnuclear systems that it may not immediately deploy or acknowledge. Instead, China may seek to deploy these systems at strategically opportune moments. For its part, Russia may also find nonstrategic capabilities deployed along its border with NATO particularly escalatory.

In this new strategic environment, the United Kingdom and Europe also have a unique role to play in both supplementing the U.S. nuclear deterrent and signaling to Russia that Europe is a military power in its own right. This tailored approach to deterrence is also applicable to arms control, where the United States and its allies should seek to enter into agreements that limit the most dangerous attributes of Russia's and China's arsenals while acknowledging and understanding Russian and Chinese perceptions of allied capabilities. While the United States and its allies cannot predict Russian and Chinese perceptions and responses with certainty, specific adjustments to force posture and risk reduction can lessen the most serious risks of the coming competition.

About the Authors

Heather Williams is the director of the Project on Nuclear Issues (PONI) and a senior fellow in the Defense and Security Department at the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS). She is an affiliate with the MIT Center for Nuclear Security Policy, an associate fellow with the Project on Managing the Atom at the Harvard Kennedy School, and a senior associate fellow with the Royal United Services Institute in London. Dr. Williams is a member of the UN Secretary-General Advisory Board on Disarmament Affairs, and she has been a member of the Defense Science Board and the Department of State International Security Advisory Board. Before joining CSIS, Dr. Williams was a visiting fellow with the Project on Managing the Atom at the Harvard Kennedy School and a Stanton Nuclear Security fellow in the Security Studies Program at MIT. Until 2022, she was a senior lecturer (associate professor) at King's College London and served as a specialist adviser to the House of Lords International Relations Committee. Dr. Williams has a PhD in war studies from King's College London, an MA in security policy studies from the George Washington University, and a BA in international relations and Russian studies from Boston University.

Joseph Rodgers is deputy director and fellow with the Project on Nuclear Issues at CSIS. His research focuses on the nuclear non-proliferation regime, U.S. nuclear modernization, and open-source intelligence. Joseph has led research projects on nuclear arms control, deterrence, and disarmament. He is a PhD student in the biodefense program at George Mason University. Previously, Joseph worked as a graduate research assistant at the James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies and interned with the United Nations Institute for Disarmament Research. Joseph holds an MA in nonproliferation and terrorism from the Middlebury Institute for International Studies and a BA in politics from the University of California, Santa Cruz.

Nicholas Smith Adamopoulos is a former associate director and associate fellow with the Project on Nuclear Issues at CSIS. He holds a master's degree in international affairs from the Geneva Graduate Institute (IHEID) and a bachelor's degree with honors in political science from Colgate University.

Lachlan MacKenzie is an associate fellow with the Project on Nuclear Issues at CSIS. His research focuses on Russian nuclear signaling, two-peer competition, and nuclear modernization. Previously, he interned with the Institute for the Study of War and the Institute for National Strategic Studies. He earned a BA in international relations from Brown University, where he graduated with honors. His thesis explored Russia's motivations for developing novel nuclear delivery systems.

Elena Tiedens is the Fall 2025 Scoville Fellow for the Project on Nuclear Issues. She graduated with an MA and BA in history and a minor in Russian from the University of Chicago. Elena's research focused on civilian nuclear infrastructure in the Russian Arctic. Elena has previously held internships at Earth Law Center and the Wilderness Society, as well as various research assistantships at the University of Chicago.

About CSIS

The Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) is a bipartisan, nonprofit policy research organization dedicated to advancing practical ideas to address the world's greatest challenges.

Founded in 1962, CSIS is led by General Joseph F. Dunford, who was appointed chief executive officer in 2026, succeeding John J. Hamre. The CSIS Board of Trustees is chaired by Thomas J. Pritzker, who has held the position since 2015.

CSIS brings together more than 275 full-time staff and a global network of affiliated scholars working across four core areas of public policy: defense and security, geopolitics and foreign policy, economic security and technology, and global development. Our scholars are regularly called upon by Congress, the executive branch, the media, and others to explain the day's events and offer recommendations to improve U.S. strategy.

CSIS's purpose is to define the future of national security. We are guided by a distinct set of values—non-partisanship, independent thought, innovative thinking, cross-disciplinary scholarship, integrity and professionalism, and talent development. CSIS's values work in concert toward the goal of making real-world impact.

What sets CSIS apart is not only the quality of its research but how that research is conveyed: through original data and open-source analysis; through multimedia and data visualization; and through connecting relevant analysis with key audiences at the moments that matter most. This combination of rigor, independence, and reach has made CSIS a driving force in the policy debates shaping American security and prosperity.

Endnotes

- 1 “G7 and NATO Summits,” *UK Parliament Hansard*, vol. 769 (June 26, 2025), <https://hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2025-06-26/debates/601649D3-5996-4AB2-8340-AF40ACFD5B11/G7AndNATOSummits>.
- 2 Emmanuel Macron, “Speech by the President of the Republic on France’s Nuclear Deterrence,” France in the U.S., March 3, 2026, <https://us.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/speech-president-republic-frances-nuclear-deterrence>.
- 3 An Act to Provide for Reconciliation Pursuant to Title II of H. Con. Res. 14., Pub. L. 119-21, 139 Stat. 72, Sec. 20008(a)(8), 119th Cong. (2025), <https://www.congress.gov/bill/119th-congress/house-bill/1>.
- 4 This study defines nonnuclear strategic capabilities as land attack missiles with a range of 140 km to 3,000 km and homeland missile defenses.
- 5 Ronald F. Lehman, “Future Technology and Strategic Stability,” in *Strategic Stability: Contending Interpretations*, eds. Elbridge A. Colby and Michael S. Gerson (U.S. Army War College, 2013); and Thomas C. Schelling and Morton H. Halperin, *Strategy and Arms Control* (Twentieth Century Fund, 1961).
- 6 Madelyn R. Creedon and Jon L. Kyl et al., *America’s Strategic Posture* (Institute for Defense Analyses, October 2023), <https://fas.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/10/Strategic-Posture-Committee-Report-Final.pdf>.
- 7 UK Ministry of Defence, *The Strategic Defence Review 2025 - Making Britain Safer: Secure at Home, Strong Abroad*, CP 1305 (London: His Majesty’s Stationery Office, 2025), https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/683d89f181deb72cce2680a5/The_Strategic_Defence_Review_2025_-_Making_Britain_Safer_-_secure_at_home_strong_abroad.pdf.
- 8 Elbridge Colby, “Remarks by Under Secretary of War for Policy Elbridge Colby at the NATO Defense Ministerial (As Prepared),” U.S. Department of War, February 12, 2026, <https://www.war.gov/News/Speeches/Speech/Article/4404801/remarks-by-under-secretary-of-war-for-policy-elbridge-colby-at-the-nato-defense/>.

- 9 Hans M. Kristensen et al., “Strategic Posture Commission Report Calls for Broad Nuclear Buildup,” *Federation of American Scientists*, October 12, 2023, <https://fas.org/publication/strategic-posture-commission-report-calls-for-broad-nuclear-buildup/> (emphasis original).
- 10 Hans M. Kristensen et al., “Russian Nuclear Weapons, 2025,” *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 81, no. 3 (May 2025): 208–37, <https://doi.org/10.1080/00963402.2025.2494386>.
- 11 “Борисов: Испытания Комплекса ‘Авангард’ Доказали Его Способность Разгоняться До 27 Махов” [Borisov: tests of the Avangard complex proved its capability to accelerate up to Mach 27], TASS, December 18, 2022, <https://tass.ru/armiya-i-opk/5958896>; “Борисов заявил об обесценивании ‘Авангардом’ американской системы ПРО” [Borisov stated that the Avangard devalued the American missile defense system], Interfax.ru, September 26, 2022, <https://www.interfax.ru/russia/728740>; “Presidential Address to the Federal Assembly,” Kremlin.ru, January 15, 2020, <http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/62582>; Vladimir Vasiliev, “Комплекс ‘Авангард’ создан для удара по теневым центрам власти на Западе” [The Avangard complex was created to attack shadowy centers of power in the West], REGNUM News Agency, accessed March 8, 2022, <https://regnum.ru/news/polit/3170889.html>; “Путин пообещал ‘курировать угрозы’ от системы ПРО США в Румынии” [Putin promised to ‘neutralize threats’ from the US missile defense system in Romania], RBC, May 13, 2016, <https://www.rbc.ru/politics/13/05/2016/5735d3749a79478d9a9d8e5a>; РИА Новости, “В РВСН заявили о разработке новых гиперзвуковых стратегических комплексов” [The Strategic Missile Forces announced the development of new hypersonic strategic systems], RIA Novosti, December 16, 2021, <https://ria.ru/20211216/rvsn-1764144726.html>; “Путин заявил о мировом лидерстве России по новым вооружениям” [Putin declared Russia’s global leadership in new weapons], RIA Novosti, December 12, 2021, <https://ria.ru/20211212/prevoskhodstvo-1763351396.html>; “Ракетный Комплекс ‘Сармат’. Досье” [The Sarmat Missile System. Dossier], TASS, July 19, 2018, <https://tass.ru/info/5386691>; “Путин: Россия Будет Развивать Ударные Системы, Способные Преодолевать Любые Системы ПРО” [Putin: Russia will develop strike systems capable of overcoming any missile defense system], TASS, November 10, 2015, <https://tass.ru/politika/2423417>; and “‘Сармат’ вместо ‘Сатаны’ – Россия” [‘Sarmatian’ instead of ‘Satan’ - Russia], Interfax.ru, March 12, 2018, <https://www.interfaxrussia.ru/view/sarmat-vmesto-satany>.
- 12 Executive Order of the President of the Russian Federation no. 991, “Fundamentals of State Policy of the Russian Federation on Nuclear Deterrence,” November 19, 2024, https://www.mid.ru/en/foreign_policy/international_safety/1434131/.
- 13 Strobe Talbott, “Unfinished Business: Russia and Missile Defense Under Clinton,” *Arms Control Today* (June 2002), <https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2002-06/features/unfinished-business-russia-and-missile-defense-under-clinton>.
- 14 “Russia Demands ABM Treaty Stay in Effect,” United Press International, December 23, 2000, <https://www.upi.com/Archives/2000/12/23/Russia-demands-ABM-treaty-stay-in-effect/4480977547600/>.
- 15 Anatoly Antonov, quoted in James Acton, *Silver Bullet? Asking the Right Questions About Conventional Prompt Global Strike* (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2003), 122, <https://carnegieendowment.org/russia-eurasia/research/2014/11/silver-bullet-asking-the-right-questions-about-conventional-prompt-global-strike>.
- 16 CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues, “Russia Workshop,” London, September 9, 2025.
- 17 David Holloway, “The Strategic Defense Initiative and the Soviet Union,” *Daedalus* 114, no. 3 (1985): 257–78, <http://www.jstor.org/stable/20024993>; and Richard Rhodes, *Arsenals of Folly: The Making of the Nuclear Arms Race* (Knopf, 2007), 151.
- 18 “Joint Statement Between the People’s Republic of China and the Russian Federation on Global Strategic Stability,” Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs, May 9, 2025, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/zyxw/202505/t20250509_11617805.shtml.

- 19 CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues, “Russia Workshop,” London, September 9, 2025.
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 Associated Press, “Putin Suspends Russian Involvement in Nuclear Arms Pact over Ukraine Tensions,” *PBS News*, February 21, 2023, <https://www.pbs.org/newshour/amp/world/putin-suspends-russian-involvement-in-nuclear-arms-pact-over-ukraine-tensions>; and “Comment by the Foreign Ministry Spokeswoman on France’s Decision to Increase Its Nuclear Arsenal,” Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, March 4, 2026, https://mid.ru/en/foreign_policy/news/2084136/.
- 22 “Potential Nuclear Facilities in Poland to Be Military Target for Russia – Senior Diplomat,” TASS, April 25, 2024, <https://tass.com/politics/1780293>; and “Comment by Foreign Ministry Spokeswoman Maria Zakharova on Finland Lifting the Ban on the Deployment of Nuclear Weapons on Its Territory,” Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, June 29, 2026, https://mid.ru/en/foreign_policy/news/2122714/.
- 23 Pavel Podvig, “Russia’s Current Nuclear Modernization and Arms Control,” *Journal for Peace and Nuclear Disarmament* 1, no. 2 (2018): 256–67, doi.org/10.1080/25751654.2018.1526629.
- 24 Dmitry Adamsky, “Russia’s New Nuclear Normal: How the Country Has Grown Dangerously Comfortable Brandishing Its Arsenal,” *Foreign Affairs*, May 19, 2023, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/russian-federation/russias-new-nuclear-normal>.
- 25 Oleksandr V. Danylyuk and Jack Watling, *Winning the Industrial War: Comparing Russia, Europe and Ukraine, 2022–24* (Royal United Services Institute, April 2025), <https://static.rusi.org/winning-the-industrial-war-comparing-russia-europe-ukraine-2022-24.pdf>.
- 26 Pavel Luzin, *Russia’s Defense Industry: Between Political Significance and Economic Inefficiency* (Foreign Policy Research Institute, March 2020), <https://www.fpri.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/rfp-2-luzin.pdf>.
- 27 Ibid.
- 28 Nikolai Sokov, “The Future of Russia’s Intercontinental Ballistic Missile Force Clarified,” James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies, November 9, 2005, <https://nonproliferation.org/the-future-of-russias-intercontinental-ballistic-missile-icbm-force-clarified/>.
- 29 Christian Maire and Etienne Marcuz, “Analysis and Possible Consequences of the Failure of a Russian ICBM Flight on 28 November 2025,” Foundation pour la recherche stratégique, January 29, 2026, <https://www.frstrategie.org/en/publications/notes/analysis-and-possible-consequences-failure-russian-icbm-flight-28-november-2025-2026>.
- 30 Michael Kofman, “Running to Stand Still: Russian Nuclear Modernization After New START,” *War on the Rocks*, February 13, 2026, <https://warontherocks.com/running-to-stand-still-russian-nuclear-modernization-after-new-start/>.
- 31 Sidharth Kaushal, “Russia’s Sarmat Test Failure: Implications for the Strategic Balance,” Royal United Services Institute, October 22, 2024, <https://www.rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/russias-sarmat-test-failure-implications-strategic-balance>.
- 32 CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues, “China Workshop,” Boston, October 17, 2025.
- 33 Qizheng Zhang, “The Adjustment of U.S. Nuclear Strategic Posture in the New Nuclear Era,” *世界知识* [World Affairs], no. 6 (2025); and Hanwen Ge, “From Cold War Experience to Great Power Competition: U.S. Nuclear Strategy and Nuclear Deterrence,” *国际展望* [Global Review], no. 1 (2025).
- 34 Ibid.

- 35 Robert S. Norris and Hans M. Kristensen, “Chinese Nuclear Forces, 2010,” *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 66, no. 6 (2015): 134–41, doi.org/10.1177/0096340210387046<https://doi.org/10.1177/0096340210387046>; and Hans M. Kristensen et al., “Chinese Nuclear Forces, 2025,” *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 81, no. 2 (2025), doi.org/10.1080/00963402.2025.2467011.
- 36 Heather Williams and Joseph Rodgers, “Parading China’s Nuclear Arsenal Out of the Shadows,” CSIS, *Commentary*, September 4, 2025, <https://www.csis.org/analysis/parading-chinas-nuclear-arsenal-out-shadows>.
- 37 Norris and Kristensen, “Chinese Nuclear Forces, 2010”; Kristensen et al., “Chinese Nuclear Forces, 2025”; and “The Nuclear Weapons Systems Project: A Qualitative Approach to Nuclear Policy,” Council on Strategic Risks, last updated September 19, 2024, <https://councilonstrategicrisks.org/nolan/nuclear-systems-project/>.
- 38 U.S. Department of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People’s Republic of China*, 2024 (Department of Defense, 2024), <https://media.defense.gov/2024/Dec/18/2003615520/-1/-1/0/MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA-2024.PDF>.
- 39 “Implementation of the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons in the People’s Republic of China,” national report submitted by China, April 17, 2026, <https://docs.un.org/en/NPT/CONF.2026/33>.
- 40 Riqiang Wu, “Living with Uncertainty: Modeling China’s Nuclear Survivability,” *International Security* 44, no. 4 (April 2020): 118, https://doi.org/10.1162/isec_a_00376; and Riqiang Wu, “China’s Anxiety About US Missile Defence: A Solution,” *Survival* 55, no. 5 (October 2013), 29–52, <http://doi.org/10.1080/00396338.2013.841803>.
- 41 M. Taylor Fravel and Evan S. Medeiros, “China’s Search for Assured Retaliation: The Evolution of Chinese Nuclear Strategy and Force Structure,” *International Security* 35, no. 2 (2010); and Fiona S. Cunningham and M. Taylor Fravel, “Assuring Assured Retaliation: China’s Nuclear Posture and U.S.-China Strategic Stability,” *International Security* 40, no. 2 (October 2015), 7–50, https://doi.org/10.1162/ISEC_a_00215.
- 42 David C. Logan and Phillip C. Saunders, *Implications of a PRC Shift to a Launch-on-Warning Nuclear Posture* (Defense Threat Reduction Agency, July 2025), <https://inss.ndu.edu/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=kU27dwWHUvU%3d&portalid=82>.
- 43 David C. Logan and Phillip C. Saunders, *Discerning the Drivers of China’s Nuclear Force Development: Models, Indicators, and Data* (Institute for National Strategic Studies, July 2023).
- 44 Cunningham and Fravel, “Assuring Assured Retaliation”; Fravel and Medeiros, “China’s Search for Assured Retaliation,” 48; and Henrik Stålhane Hiim, “The Last Atomic Waltz: China’s Nuclear Expansion and the Persisting Relevance of the Theory of the Nuclear Revolution,” *Contemporary Security Policy* 45, no. 2 (April 2024), 249, <https://doi.org/10.1080/13523260.2023.2291258>.
- 45 Tong Zhao, “The Real Motives for China’s Nuclear Expansion,” *Foreign Affairs*, May 3, 2024, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/real-motives-chinas-nuclear-expansion>; and Tong Zhao, *Political Drivers of China’s Changing Nuclear Policy* (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 2024), <https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2024/07/china-nuclear-buildup-political-drivers-united-states-relationship-international-security>.
- 46 CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues, “China Workshop,” Boston, October 17, 2025.
- 47 More broadly, “absolute security” is often contrasted with the Chinese concept of “common, comprehensive, cooperative, and sustainable security.” M. Taylor Fravel, “China’s Global Security Initiative at Two: A Journey, Not a Destination,” *China Leadership Monitor*, May 30, 2024, <https://www.prcleader.org/post/china-s-global-security-initiative-at-two-a-journey-not-a-destination>; and Tianjiao Jiang and Hang

- Yuan, “Analysis of the Golden Dome Missile Defense System of the Trump Administration,” 现代国际关系 [Contemporary International Relations], no. 6 (2025).
- 48 Lei Liu and Chenlong Zhu, “Struggle for Superiority and Security: The Evolution of the U.S. Nuclear Security Strategy Since the Obama Administration,” 美国研究 [Chinese Journal of American Studies], no. 1 (2025).
- 49 Liu and Zhu, “Struggle for Superiority and Security.”
- 50 Ying Xiong et al., “An Analysis of the Development of U.S. Hypersonic Defense Capabilities,” 战术导弹技术 [Tactical Missile Technology], no. 5 (2020).
- 51 Jiang and Yuan, “Analysis of the Golden Dome”; Dongdong Zhang, “The Recent Trend of U.S. Space Militarization and Its Security Implications,” 和平与发展 [Peace and Development], no. 3 (2025).
- 52 Zhihuan Cheng and Bin Li, “Missile Defense and U.S. Extended Deterrence Policy,” 国际安全研究 [Journal of International Security Studies], no. 6 (2021).
- 53 M. Taylor Fravel, Henrik Stålhane Hiim, and Magnus Langset Trøan, “China’s Misunderstood Nuclear Expansion: How U.S. Strategy is Fueling Beijing’s Growing Arsenal,” *Foreign Affairs*, November 10, 2023, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/chinas-misunderstood-nuclear-expansion>.
- 54 CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues, “Russia Workshop,” London, September 9, 2025.
- 55 Vladimir Putin, “Presidential Address to the Federal Assembly,” Kremlin.ru, March 1, 2018, <http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/56957>.
- 56 CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues, “Russia Workshop,” London, September 9, 2025.
- 57 CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues, “China Workshop,” Boston, October 17, 2025.
- 58 Ibid.
- 59 CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues, “Russia Workshop,” London, September 9, 2025.
- 60 Ibid.
- 61 “The Nuclear Option: Deciphering Russia’s New Space Threat,” CSIS, event transcript, May 3, 2024, <https://www.csis.org/analysis/nuclear-option-deciphering-russias-new-space-threat>.
- 62 CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues, “China Workshop,” Boston, October 17, 2025.
- 63 Tong Zhao, *Political Drivers of China’s Changing Nuclear Policy: Implications for U.S.-China Nuclear Relations and International Security* (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2024), 26-27, https://assets.carnegieendowment.org/static/files/Zhao_Political%20Drivers_final-2024.pdf.
- 64 CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues, “Russia Workshop,” London, September 9, 2025.
- 65 Ibid.
- 66 Ibid.
- 67 CSIS Project on Nuclear Issues, “China Workshop,” Boston, October 17, 2025.
- 68 Anya Fink, “Russia’s Nuclear Weapons,” Congressional Research Service (IF12672), May 27, 2026, <https://www.congress.gov/crs-product/IF12672>.
- 69 Robert Coalson, “Words Mean Things,” RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty, March 2, 2010, www.rferl.org/a/Words_Mean_Things/1972696.html.

- 70 “Russia Says France’s Plan to Expand Its Nuclear Arsenal in Destabilizing,” Reuters, March 4, 2026, <https://www.reuters.com/world/russia-says-frances-plan-expand-its-nuclear-arsenal-is-destabilising-2026-03-04/>.
- 71 Agreement Between the Government of the United States of America and the Government of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics on the Prevention of Incidents On and Over the High Seas, May 1972, <https://2009-2017.state.gov/t/isn/4791.htm>.
- 72 Andrea Berger and Malcolm Chalmers, “The Art of the Possible: the Future of the P5 Process on Nuclear Weapons,” *Arms Control Today*, October 2014, <https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2014-10/features/art-possible-future-p5-process-nuclear-weapons>; and “UK/Norway Initiative on Nuclear Warhead Dismantlement Verification,” UK Ministry of Defense, March 31, 2010, <https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/uk-norway-initiative-on-nuclear-warhead-dismantlement-verification--2>.
- 73 “Strategic Defence Review 2025,” *UK Parliament Hansard*, vol. 847 (July 8, 2025), <https://hansard.parliament.uk/lords/2025-07-18/debates/4E605876-7457-4CED-8F3E-6D1E1967FDE5/StrategicDefenceReview2025>.
- 74 “Joint European Long Range Strike Program ELSA Has Fallen Apart, Triggering a ‘Parade’ of National Missile Projects Across the EU,” *Defense Express*, December 1, 2025, https://en.defence-ua.com/weapon_and_tech/joint_european_long_range_strike_program_elsa_has_fallen_apart_triggering_a_parade_of_national_missile_projects_across_the_eu-16662.html; and Rudy Ruitenberg, “Europe’s Long-Range Strike Project Nears Choice of Lead Contractors,” *Defense News*, May 5, 2025, <https://www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2025/05/05/europes-long-range-strike-project-nears-choice-of-lead-contractors/>.



1616 Rhode Island Avenue NW, Washington, DC 20036
202.887.0200 | www.csis.org

FOLLOW CSIS

